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VISION: 

Lacrosse WA aims to be an innovative and well recognized 

State Sports Association, building and developing a sports 

system which positions lacrosse as an inclusive, visible, 

dynamic and successful sport in Western Australia. 

 

MISSION: 

Lacrosse WA aims to provide leadership through the delivery 

of quality sports services and programs which ensure 

increasing participation for all level of lacrosse (players, 

coaches, officials, administrators), and deliver national 

success. 
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BOARD MEETING 

ATTENDANCE 2018 

 

CLUB REPRESENTATIVE AGM 

2017 

 

CLUB MEMBERS ON 

BOARD 2018 

President 7   Alkimos 2  Alkimos 0 

Vice-President           8 

 

Bayswater 10 

 

Bayswater 3 

Administration           11 

 

East Fremantle  7 

 

East Fremantle 1 

Finance                        0 

 

Phoenix 5 

 

Phoenix 0 

Men’s Lacrosse    6 

 

Subiaco 1 

 

Subiaco 0 

Women’s Lacrosse            10 

 

Wanneroo-Joondalup 8 

 

Wanneroo-Joondalup 2 

Development                9 

 

Wembley 4 

 

Wembley 2 

Officiating                 7  TOTAL 37    

Promotions 4 

 

ALRA(WA) 1 

  

 

High Performance 8 

 

Life Members 9 

  

 

Executive Officer 11 

 

DSR 1 

  

 

 

 

 

Apologies 16 

  

 

   LWA Board Members/Staff 6    

 

 

 

LACROSSE WA LIFE MEMBERS 
1932 Mr. I.J Taylor (dec) 1978 Mrs Fay Taylor 1999 Mrs Margaret Morley 

1932 Mr. W.B Grace (dec) 1978 Mrs Rose Gaunt 2000 Mr Mark Hickey 

1934 Mr. C.E.M. Hickey (dec) 1979 Mr Bill Brown 2000 Mr Peter Smirk 

1934 Mr. R.W. Elliott (dec) 1982 Mr Harold Horner (dec) 2001 Mr Chris Milne 

1936 Mr. H.J. Carmichael (dec) 1985 Mr Malcolm Stokes 2001 Mrs Mavis Owens 

1946 Mr. H.R. Woods (dec) 1988 Mr Peter Reid (dec) 2002 Mr Brian Griffin 

1947 Mr. A. R. V. Page (dec) 1989 Mr Robert Stratton  (dec) 2003 Ms Kellie Morley 

1949 Mr. W.H. Whiteman (dec) 1990 Mr Colin Mounsey 2004 Mr Laslo Tiszavolgyi 

1949 Mr. I. Berry (dec) 1990 Mrs Shirley Allman (dec) 2007 Mr Graham Rose 

1952 Mr. R. E. Willot (dec) 1991 Mr Ian Toy 2007 Mr Doug George 

1952 Mr. J. L. Carden (dec) 1991 Ms Fiona Clark 2008 Mr Kevin McRae 

1955 Mr Cyril Allman (dec) 1992 Mr Murray Redfern (dec) 2008 Mrs Faye Beaman 

1955 Mr A. A. Swan (dec) 1993 Mr Don Rudderham 2008 Mrs Helen Goddard 

1961 Mr Laurie Turnbull (dec) 1994 Mr Ross Whiteman 2010 Mr Ken Sugars (dec) 

1962 Mrs. Beris Johnson 1995 Mr Robert Ramsay 2011 Mrs Suzanne Kirkby 

1965 Mrs Rae Reid (dec) 1997 Mr Roger Smith 2011 Mr Michael Gates 

1968 Mr. Eric Biddle (dec) 1997 Mrs Jennifer Townsend 2011 Mr Gary Kennedy 

1977 Mrs Dorothy Harwood (dec) 1998 Mr Lloyd Morley 2014 Mrs Peta Hiron 

1977 Mrs Velma Vickridge (dec) 1999 Mrs Fran Maunton 2014 Mr John Denic 
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LACROSSE WA BOARD MEMBERS 

PRESIDENT Evan Walters 

VICE PRESIDENT  Greg Peacock  

DIRECTOR OF ADMINISTRATION                 Murray Gates 

DIRECTOR OF DEVELOPMENT Bill Bowran 

DIRECTOR OF FINANCE  Vacant 

DIRECTOR OF HIGH PERFORMANCE             Hannah Brown 

DIRECTOR OF MEN’S LACROSSE                  Bruce Banyard 

DIRECTOR OF OFFICIATING  Kellie Morley 

DIRECTOR OF PROMOTIONS  Shay Kettner 

DIRECTOR OF WOMEN’S LACROSSE  Michelle Rorhlach 

 

LACROSSE WA STAFF 

EXECUTIVE OFFICER Roxanne Leavy 

ADMINISTRATION ASSISTANT  Jamie-Lee Bartle 

DEVELOPMENT MANAGER                 Peta Hiron 

 

 

CLUBS & TEAMS 

 

 

Club name 

11’s 

Boys 

13’s 

Boys 

13’s 

Girls 

15’s 

Boys 

17’s 

Boys 

17’s 

Girls 

Div 3  

Men 

Div 2  

Women 

Div 2  

Men 

Women’s 

State 

League 

Men’s 

State 

League 

Alkimos  0 0 0 0 0 0 1 1 0 0 0 

Bayswater 2 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 

East 

Fremantle 

1 1 1 0 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 

Phoenix 1 1 0 1 1 0 0 0 1 0 0 

Subiaco 1 1 0 1 0 1 0 1 1 1 1 

Wanneroo-

Joondalup 

0 2 1 1 1 1 1 1 2 1 1 

Wembley 2 2 2 1 1 1 1 2 1 1 1 
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PLAYING NUMBERS 

 Men Women 

Senior 342 170 

Junior 280 145 

 

LWA COMMISSIONER 

Doug George and Jennifer Townsend 

 

LWA LIFE MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE MEMBERS 

Evan Walters, Doug George, Kevin McRae, Kellie Morley 

 

WESTERN AUSTRALIAN LACROSSE FOUNDATION 

Trustees: Murray Gates and Bruce Banyard 

 

LACROSSE AUSTRALIA FELLOWS 

Harold Horner (dec), Laurie Turnbull (dec), Len Berry (dec), Harold Balinski (dec), A (Russ) Page 

(dec), William (Bill) Brown, Malcolm Stokes, Don Rudderham and Brian Griffin 

 

WOMEN’S LACROSSE AUSTRALIA LIFE MEMBERS 

Rae Reid (dec), Fiona Clark and Fran Maunton 

 

AUSTRALIAN LACROSSE ASSOCIATION LIFE MEMBERS 

Faye Beaman 

 

AUSTRALIAN LACROSSE ASSOCIATION DIRECTOR 

Glenn Morley - Director of Coaching        
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Honours and Awards 

 

2018 ALA Life Membership  

Faye Beaman 

Mike Slattery, ALA President, presented Faye Beaman (WA) with her ALA Life Membership 

certificate at the ALA 8th Annual (Recognition) Dinner, held in Perth on Friday 8 June 2018.  

Faye Beaman has been a long-time supporter of lacrosse in Western Australia, as well as across 

Australia. She has shown an unwavering commitment to supporting and managing State and 

Australian teams for over twenty years.  

Faye has undertaken the role of Manager to WA State Teams 

spanning the full range of age-groups over the years. On the 

international stage Faye has held the position of Team Manager 

for seven Australian Teams and Team Manager of New Zealand 

Women’s.  

Faye’s lacrosse involvement began at grass roots level at the 

Bayswater Lacrosse Club; she has held a number of positions on 

the Lacrosse WA Board and its committees and is a Life 

Member of the Bayswater Lacrosse Club.  

The Australian Lacrosse Association, along with Lacrosse WA, 

thank Faye for her tireless dedication, good spirit and fairness.  

 

2018 Merit Award  

Gavin Leavy, Michael Gates, Murray Gates 

At the ALA 8th Annual (Recognition) Dinner, held in Perth on Friday 8 June 2018, Mike Slattery, 

ALA President, presented Gavin Leavy, Michael Gates and Murray Gates (WA) with ALA Merit 

Award in recognition of their extensive impact on Lacrosse in Western Australia through their 

wonderful contributions within all levels of lacrosse over many years. 
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2018 OC ISAACHSEN TROPHY FOR THE 

BEST MALE PLAYER IN AUSTRALIA 

Cameron Evanghelho & Brad Goddard  

The Isaachsen Trophy is awarded to the fairest and best player Australia-wide in the most 

senior men’s State competition home and away qualifying round matches, based on votes 

awarded by match referees. 

This year’s trophy was won by joint State League Fairest and Best Award winners Brad 

Goddard (Wembley) and Cam Evangelho (East Fremantle). 

In claiming the 2018 trophy, midfielder Goddard becomes the first player to win the Isaachsen 

at two different clubs after he won the Isaachsen in 2010 whilst a member of East Fremantle. 

Goddard is the second Wembley player to bring home this prestigious award. As for 

Evangelho, the attackman with the laser of a shot who hails from California, he becomes the 

first US born player to win the award since 1986 and the seventh East Fremantle player to win 

the award.  

 

Cam Evangelho and Brad Goddard
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2018 WOMEN’S WA SENIOR STATE TEAM 

NATIONAL CHAMPIONS 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

2018 UNDER 15’S REGIONAL BOYS’ TEAM 

SOUTHERN BRAVES – TOURNAMENT CHAMPIONS 
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REPORTS – BOARD MEMBERS 
 

2018 PRESIDENT’S REPORT 

Evan Walters 

Firstly thank you to all the Board members for 2018 season. 

It has been a challenging year to step into the seat after Aaron Williams’s departure as President 

(thank you Aaron for your contribution to LWA over the last couple of years). 

Those who also served on the Board in 2018 I thank you. 

Murray Gates – Administration (for his valued assistance to myself). 

To the rest of the board members I thank you for putting up with me. 

Along with the hard work of the Lacrosse WA staff:  

Roxanne Leavy - Executive Officer.  

Jamie-Lee Bartle - Administration Assistant. 

 

2018 has been a challenging year with the drafting of a new constitution along with the revival of 

a Box Lacrosse team to contest the National Championship in Moe, Victoria. 

Our juniors have had a successful year for the Under 18 Girls narrowly losing to Victoria in the 

final along with five ladies being named in the All Star Team. The boys were unlucky to go down 

to Victoria in the final and had three players named in the All Star Team. The Senior 

Championship was held at Wembley club (well done Wembley) with a victory to the WA Women’s 

team beating Victoria in the final by one goal.  Unfortunately this was not the case for the men 

and they went down to Victoria in another great arm wrestle.  The Under 15 Braves team won the 

Tournament in Victoria in a great show of young up and coming talent.  Not to leave out our 

other teams in Flames, Stars and Northern Thunder in their endeavours to bring home the goods, 

I believe it was a big learning curve for them all (coaches, players, managers and support staff 

included) and well done to all teams and coaches. Please get your nominations in early for next 

year to be a part of WA’s success in lacrosse. 

The new LWA Constitution has been written and sent to all clubs for their perusal prior to a 

special general meeting. The constitution has been a work in progress for Roxanne Leavy, Ian Toy 

and Fiona Clark and others over a long time and much appreciation is given for your time and 

effort of this project. 
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The LWA Office would not survive without the help and devotion of those who support it in our 

endeavours for a great game, Roxanne, Jamie-Lee and Peta. 

2019 looks headed for another full on year at board level with the Under 19 Australian Women’s 

Team and those vying for a place on the Under 19 Australian Men’s Team at full tilt. Good luck to 

all involved along with the officials who are trying for a spot on those rosters as well. 

Lastly I would like to say thanks again to all the board for 2018 and hope you continue again in 

2019 and to those who feel the urge to get on the board to help this game and lacrosse in WA 

please come along for the journey. 

See you all back again in 2019. 
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2018 DIRECTOR ADMINISTRATION REPORT 

Murray Gates 

I would like to take this opportunity to thank all the members of this year’s Board for the hard 

work each has done to fulfil their commitment and requirements to each portfolio. 

Also, I would like to acknowledge the following people for their hard work to ensure lacrosse in 

WA progressed as required during the season. 

Roxanne Leavy, Executive Office (paid and volunteer roles) 

Jamie Lee Bartle, Administration Assistant (paid and volunteer roles) 

Michael Gates, LWA Life Member (volunteer role) for keeping our financial accounts in order. 

 

Lacrosse WA started the 2018 season with a number of Board positions vacant and this caused 

some aspects of our administration and policies not being reviewed or updated before our 

season began. This was especially the case when it came to our Regulations. We need to ensure 

that our sport is administered the same way whether this is for boys, girls, men’s or women’s 

lacrosse in WA. As such the new Board will need to do a complete review and update of these 

Regulations before the 2019 season is to begin. 

Lacrosse WA still has a number of challenges ahead but the more involvement we get from the 

local lacrosse community, the easier these challenges will be accomplished and this will only 

strengthen lacrosse in WA. 
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2018 DIRECTOR OF MEN’S LACROSSE REPORT 

Bruce Banyard 

I would like to firstly take this opportunity to congratulate all clubs and participants for their 

efforts and conduct throughout the 2018 LWA men’s lacrosse season.  

Congratulations to this year’s State League Premiers Wembley, Wanneroo-Joondalup winning D2, 

D3 and 17s, Phoenix winning 15s and East Fremantle winning 13s. 

Also, individually, congratulations to our Fairest and Best winners. State League – Brad Goddard 

from Wembley & Cam Evangelho from East Fremantle. Division Two - Cam Mulcahy – Wanneroo-

Joondalup Blue, Division 3 – Mark Griffiths – Alkimos. 

Congratulations to those selected in the All Stars Team - Brad Goddard, Brayden Panting, Brock 

Beall, Cameron Evangelho, Chase York, Jesse Bowland-Curtis, Lachlan Walker, Mitchell Kennedy, 

Ryan Hockey, Ryan Spark & Stuart Bentley. 

 

Most decisions required to ensure the men’s lacrosse season ran smoothly, were handled by the 

Men’s Lacrosse sub-committee. This committee met bi-monthly and discussed various issues 

throughout the season. Some of these items have now been accepted by the LWA Board and are 

part of our Policies and Regulations.  

I thank the members of this committee for their assistance during 2018. 

 

The Men’s competition continues to operate under a sub-committee structure and I would like to 

thank those members who sit on the Committee on behalf of their club; Hamish McKay - Alkimos 

Pirates, Jesse Bowland-Curtis - Bayswater, Paul Buckman - East Fremantle, Colin Moir - Phoenix, 

Paul Fischer - Subiaco, Cameron Mulcahy - Wanneroo-Joondalup, Ben Reiger - Wembley and Ian 

McRae (ALRAWA). Thanks to Evan Walters (LWA President), Kellie Morley (LWA Director of 

Officiating) & Murray Gates (LWA Director of Administration) for their support. 

 

Special thanks to Roxanne Leavy (LWA Executive Officer) for her work to ensure the sub-

committee functions efficiently. 

 

During the 2018 men’s season we had numerous changes to teams participating in our 

competitions. In State League (5 teams), Division Two (7 teams) and Division Three (6 teams once 

second Wembley team withdraw). Even with these small numbers of teams participating, we still 

saw competitive games in all grades.  

 



 

15 | P a g e  

2 0 1 8  L W A  A n n u a l  R e p o r t  

 

 

 

This year’s finals were hosted by Bayswater Lacrosse Club and the LWA Board thanks Bayswater 

Lacrosse Club and its members for conducting an excellent finals series. 

 

  
            2018 Kuljak Medallist – Brad Goddard                     2018 Cyril Allman Medallist – Jacob Mellor 

 

Thank you to our Coaches and Managers of our State and Regional Teams, without volunteers for 

these positions the teams would not be able to attend ALA Championships or Tournaments. 

 

This year’s Senior Australian Championship was hosted by the Wembley Lacrosse Club. The LWA 

Board thanks Wembley Lacrosse Club and its members for conducting an excellent Championship. 
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2018 DIRECTOR OF WOMEN’S LACROSSE 

Michelle Rorhlach 

The season started off really well with the introduction of a new club, Alkimos “Pirates” Lacrosse 

Club, kicking off the season with the first game of State League being hosted at their home ground.  

This year Alkimos fielded a Division 2 team and I welcome Alkimos as a club and wish them the best 

in future years to field more teams. Along with myself as Director of Women’s Lacrosse for 

Wanneroo-Joondalup and all the other Club Director of Women’s Lacrosse, we supported Alkimos 

throughout the year and I will encourage the same for 2019 season and beyond.  

It was disappointing to see Phoenix not being able to field any women’s teams in 2018 and hope 

they will be able to field a team again in 2019 season. 

The introduction of the new rules this year caused a few issues to begin with, but throughout the 

season both players and umpires got the hang of it and I believe the new rules is a positive for 

women’s lacrosse for the future. 

The season ran very well with all clubs hosting games at their home grounds. 

The U18 State team made the final and was very unlucky not to win the Championship this year. 

Congratulations must go to Travis Roost and his team for the Senior Women’s winning the National 

Senior Championship title this year, along with Wembley Lacrosse Club for hosting the event. All U15 

teams showed the spirit of WA lacrosse and I’m sure all players learned valuable experiences. 

Congratulations to the six girls that have been selected in the Australian U19 World Cup, I wish you 

all the best in Canada. 

I believe 2018 was a successful year for all clubs and wish everyone the best for the 2019 season and 

I look forward to working with the LWA Board and all the Director of Women’s Lacrosse again. 

 

 

2018 LWA Women's All Stars Team 

L-R - Tegan Brown (Coach and Player), Jess Kennedy, Rhiannon Panting, Alana McKinlay,  

Chloe Tatlow, Madison Copeland, Baillie-Rose Keenan, Courtney Ackland 
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2018 DIRECTOR OF OFFICIATING REPORT  

Kellie Morley 

In my 2017 Report I acknowledged that steps would need to be taken to improve officiating in 2018. 
Whilst some improvements have been made – there is still a lot we can do as a lacrosse community 
to improve the standard and game environment for officiating.  
 
It is a difficult Director position, one that stretches across both men’s and women’s lacrosse, 
however because the men’s officiating side is mainly operated through ALRA I have not spent any 
time delving into their processes and procedures. I will endeavour to make steps towards a united 
Officiating portfolio if elected into the position again for 2019/2020. 
 
Under the guidance of Bev Leavy, LWA’s Junior Officiating Program continued to evolve and we have 
now seen the second series of graduates through Phase 3 of our Junior Officials program. These 
officials have now participated in the program for three or more years and continue to improve 
through their weekly game and feedback sessions. 
 
Whilst continuing to build on the Junior Officiating Program our focus now splits to improving 
knowledge and on field application for officials. It is our Clubs responsibilities to work hard to 
encourage and work hard to increase the number of accredited men’s and women’s officials. This 
year a concerted effort was put towards increasing the number of accredited women’s officials. This 
was mainly due to the firm stance that our Regulations would be adhered to, ie loss of Premiership 
points if clubs did not comply with the minimum number of accredited officials. All clubs met or 
exceeded these levels this season. The Women’s junior competition officiating also saw major 
improvement following the Board’s endorsement of a Senior Accredited Official on each game. 
Congratulations to all our newly accredited officials in 2018. 
 
Over the off season I will discuss ways forward with the ALRA for men’s officials and conduct 
accreditation clinics for women’s umpires. 
 
On a National level, Lacrosse WA once again provided a number of officials to attend ALA 
Championships and Tournaments. These officials take leave from their employment and families, 
along with associated accommodation costs to ensure their own further professional development 
and maintain national level accreditation. All referees and umpires performed admirably and are to 
be congratulated on their professional approach to these Championships and Tournaments.  
 
LWA were also represented on the world stage this year with three on field referees (Blair Fraser, 
David McRae and Steve McRae) and off field officials (Evan Walters and Peter Mulcahy) attending 
the FIL Men’s World Championship in Netanya, Israel. 
 
I wish our aspiring women’s World Championship U19 umpires the best of luck as they wait to hear 
if their nominations for Peterborough, Canada in 2019 have been approved, similarly our umpire and 
referee nominees for the ASPAC’s in Korea.  
 
Thank you all for your support and providing me with the chance to be involved at this level so that I 
can help provide opportunities for many to help us grow the game we love along with improving the 
standard of our match officials. 
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2018 DIRECTOR OF HIGH PERFORMANCE 

Hannah Brown 

2018 brought many changes across the board for LWA High Performance. This started first and 

foremost with the re-creation of the High Performance Committee. Our goal at the close of last 

year was to create a more sustainable structure within our High Performance State Teams. This 

has involved an in-depth look into how we can improve our support to the various state teams 

and how we can improve communication within our community. In order to give each of our 

teams the best chance to be competitive at a national level, we have increased the standards to 

which we hold ourselves as a committee and our coaching and managing staff. 

 

Looking to the future, we hope to continue to grow in the following areas in 2019. 

 Coaching - continual mentoring and support in ongoing development 

 U15’s - Coach Development and High Performance Skill Development 

 U18’s - High Performance Skill Development and introduction of a structured Strength 

and Conditioning Program 

 Seniors - High Performance Development and Professionality of Standards 

 

Our National campaign started in Adelaide with our National U18’s representatives competing for 

their respective titles in April. Tegan Brown led her team undefeated to the Grand Final game, but 

went down by one goal to Victoria. The Men’s side, led by Head Coach Gavin Leavy, improved 

their previous standing to also finish in second place. Fantastic efforts by both of the teams and 

congratulations to the following players for being named in their respective All-Stars teams: 

Madison Copeland, Erin Mitchel, Libby Blair, Olivia Antulov, Lucas Koczwara, Will Czynski, and 

Shane Thomason. 

 

Our Senior State teams participated in a home tournament hosted by Wembley Lacrosse Club this 

past July. Both the Senior Men’s and Senior Women’s team improved to playing in the Grand 

Final games. The Men’s side, under Head Coach Nathan Rainey, had a rough tournament with 

injuries and ended up going down in the Grand Final game. The Women’s side led by Head 

Coach Travis Roost, went on to win the National Championship by one goal. Congratulations to 

the following players for being named in their respective All-Star Teams: Elizabeth Hinkes, Jess 

Kennedy, Alana McKinley, Courtney Ackland, Mitchel Kennedy, Brock Beall, and Cam Evangelho, as 

well as Travis Roost for winning All-Star Coach. 

 

The Under 15’s Tournament took place this year in Victoria and boasted 10 teams on the 

women’s side and 9 teams on the men’s side. The Flames improved to 6th under Head Coach 

Gavin Leavy. Emily Wills stepped into the Head Coach role this year for the Stars and finished 8th.   
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On the men’s side, after losing more than half of their experienced players, the Northern Thunder 

managed to finish in 5th place.  The Southern Braves went into the Grand Final game having lost 

only one game during the tournament. In the final game of the tournament, the Braves won in 

overtime to take home the Tournament Trophy. 

 
Alex Brown – Co-captain of the 2018 Australian Men’s Team 

 

2018 saw many of our West Australian superstars representing their country on the National 

Stage. Mitchel Kennedy, Brock Beal, Ryan Spark, Isaac Cahill, Lachlan Walker, Thomas Graham, 

Callum Robinson, Stuart Bentley, Ben Muxlow and Co-Captain Alex Brown had a wonderful 

tournament in Israel with Glenn Morley as the Assistant Coach and Phil Ackland as the Statistician 

for the Sharks. Australia went down to the Iroquois Nation in the Bronze medal game, 

maintaining their previous standing. 

 

This November, WA is also sending over an Indoor team to the National Championship, lead by 

Head Coach Wade Hammond. This is the first year since 1980 that LWA has sent a team to the 

tournament. WA just missed out on the championship game by one goal and the boys are 

looking forward to next year. 

 

In the coming year, we hope to continue to create and maintain a professional and transparent 

pathway for athletes and coaches to follow. This will help support our overall goal to create a 

more sustainable High Performance structure. As we continue to develop and grow, we hope to 

include as much input from the community as possible. 

 

Thank you to the LWA board for your continual support of High Performance. I would also like to 

offer a special congratulations to all of the state and international representatives. It is an honour 

to represent all of you in this position, but we would not be where we are today without the time 

and dedication of the coaches, managers, officials, players, and community. Thank you so much 

for your support and passion for lacrosse! 
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REPORTS – CLUBS 

 

2018 ALKIMOS LACROSSE CLUB ANNUAL REPORT 

Simon Danby – President 

Executive Summary 

The Alkimos “Pirates” Lacrosse Club was formed with the vision of growing the game of lacrosse 

in the Lacrosse WA Perth region. With support from the local Wanneroo council and the potential 

of a future sporting precinct, the new club found it’s home in Alkimos and was granted the fields 

of Heath Park Eglinton. Through the generosity of the lacrosse community, Alkimos received 

equipment and cash donations to assist with the establishment process. Governance structures 

such as Incorporation, club rules, budgets, policies and procedures have all been embedded into 

club operations. The club has a very positive, family based culture with membership to support a 

full committee, two senior teams (men’s and women’s) and a modcrosse competition. The club 

has finished an extremely successful inaugural year in every context. Financially, the club made a 

modest operating profit while maintaining the full worth of the donations received in the club 

bank.  Membership grew substantially throughout the year supporting 4 teams of Modcrosse, 

women’s growth from 8 players to 15 and men’s sustaining a full quota. The club goal of no 

forfeits of any fixture games was achieved. 

Club Establishment Report 

In August of 2017 we started the journey to establishing a new lacrosse club in Western Australia. 

A feat that had not been achieved in over 40 years.  After creating an Alkimos “Pirates” Lacrosse 

Club Facebook page and promoting the concept at the 2017 LWA Grand finals and U15’s 

National Tournament , the concept created a movement that gained  momentum an transformed 

an idea into creation. The formation of a new club received wide ranging support through 

endorsement, gifts of equipment and some much appreciated cash donations from the WA 

lacrosse community.   
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On Sunday the 15th of October 2017, the first official gathering of people interested in becoming 

involved in the new club took place at aptly named The Boat, Mindarie with the attendance of 

over a dozen interested potential members. The club’s next meet was the official launch on Friday 

the 3rd of November 2017 at the Shorehaven Café, Alkimos, where over 50 participants came to 

celebrate the creation of the Pirates and vote in the steering committee. 

Efforts by the club to promote and educate the local community about lacrosse through Sunday 

morning Summercrosse sessions by Alkimos Beach, School Coaching Clinics and exposure at local 

community events had fortunately provided a number of entirely new participants who were keen 

to try something new and exciting in their area.  This new local and family oriented participation 

was a primary focus of the Alkimos Lacrosse Club. As with any fledgling club, our biggest 

challenges involved membership base, resources and revenue.  An additional early focus was to 

establish the appropriate governance structures, a values driven culture and a social atmosphere.  

 

 

 

Our very successful School Clinics Program was coordinated by Mark Griffiths and funded through 

Heathway, Quick Sticks and LWA which saw over 260 hours of clinics run in 15 schools with over 

880 students. This program provided the pipeline feeder to our grass roots Modcrosse Program 

coordinated by Hamish McKay who nurtured the fledgling laxers with an inclusive and fun 

experience for all ages. 
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Our 8 junior lacrosse teammates playing in the Senior Men’s Division three and Women’s Division 

2 teams, all played major roles with four girls making the Regional under 15s Lacrosse team 

played in Melbourne early October. The Men’s team won 2 games and drew 2 while the Women’s 

team had all opponents praising their spirit and abilities throughout the whole season.   

The club has gained respect from both the WA lacrosse world community and the local Alkimos 

community with the Pirates supporting a number of events with practical help.  Clubs, businesses 

and groups that provided tangible support to Alkimos included Lacrosse WA, Phoenix LC, 

Bayswater LC, Wanneroo-Joondalup LC, Wanneroo Modcrosse LC, Wembley LC, East Fremantle LC, 

Kuljak LC, Butler Bridgestone B Select, Fleet Brothers, Rose Family, Griffiths Family, Toy Family, 

Jobson family and the Holman Family.  

I am very proud of all the committee members who gave their family time to build this club and 

the wider membership who helped develop a great supportive culture.  

 

 

 2018 Association Fairest and Best Winners –             

Mark Griffiths (Division 3) and Kirrily Thomas (Division 2) 
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2018 BAYSWATER LACROSSE CLUB ANNUAL REPORT 

Bill Bowran – President 

The 2019 season for Bayswater Lacrosse Club was a busy and successful time for our club. 

I would like to thank all of our players, supporters, volunteers, members and committee members.  

This season would not have been possible without the help and dedication of all our wonderful 

Bayswater Lacrosse community who, week in and week out, support our players and help with the 

running of our club.  

A very special thank you goes out to our Club Manager, Natalie Burns for her efforts as club 

manager and Narelle Tatlow as Finance Director for the support they both have given to 

committee members to keep our club running.  

Bayswater was well represented in a number of State teams for 2018 and we had several players 

in the Southern Braves team which won the National U15’s tournament in Victoria.  

We have been fortunate enough to have two talented players from the USA this season, Chase 

York and Jackson Twomey, who put in time and effort to assist with coaching our Men’s 15’s and 

17’s teams along with schools development for our club. This season we saw our 15’s boys, 

coached by Thomas Graham & Max Rowse, work hard throughout the season with most boys 

playing 15’s & 17’s throughout the season, and make great improvement to get through to the 

Grand Final. 

Our State League men's team again performed fantastically well to reach the Grand Final and 

played a tough, never say die game only to go down in the dying seconds of the game, it was a 

great effort and we should be proud of every one of the players & coaches who helped get them 

there. 

2018 was the year Bayswater lacrosse club re-introduced our State League women's team.  
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We realise it was a young and inexperienced team however with Liz Shields doing a fantastic job 

coaching, as always, and worked hard to help improve our players and all the girls really seemed 

to enjoy the season with great comradery. 

Acknowledgements: 

Congratulations to Faye Beaman on being awarded her Life Membership to ALA & Merit Awards 

to Michael & Murray Gates. 

Bayswater Lacrosse Club had 2 members travel with the Australian Men’s National team who 

represented Australia in June 2018 in Israel.   

Congratulations to our player Thomas Graham & Glenn Morley (Assistant Coach). Along with 

Adam Jorre de St Jorre  (Assistant Coach) for the Danish National Team & Evan Walters for 

Officiating with ALRA Internationally. 

Our junior boys had a great season taking out LWA Runners Up awards for; 

Men’s 13’s – Casey Burton, Men’s 15’s – Jakson Bowran, Men’s 17’s – Donal Wild. 

 

Thomas Graham – 2018 Australian Team member 
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A special congratulations to Chloe Tatlow who was awarded with the 

Association Runner up Best & Fairest for the Women's State League as 

well as being selected in the Women’s LWA All Stars Team, and being 

a member of our State Senior Women's team and to Jesse Bowland 

Curtis and Chase York who were selected in the Men’s LWA All-Star 

team at the Lacrosse WA Presentation evening. In our WA State Men’s 

team we acknowledge Jesse Bowland Curtis, Thomas Graham, Warren 

Brown &  Adam Jorre de St Jorre  (Assistant Coach). 

Our club is forever appreciative of the tireless work put in by our 

wonderful volunteers. On behalf of Bayswater Lacrosse Club, we are 

especially thankful to the Committee, players and volunteers who 

made this year a success, namely;  

* Yianna & Alexia Christodoulakis in the Canteen along with help 

during finals from Faye Beaman;  

* Kieran McCoy & Brett Mayer for their help in maintaining our field marking;  

* Sue Kirkby, Nicole McKenna, Carole Bowland, Les Wild, Evan Walters, Jesse Bowland Curtis & 

Julian McGrath for their efforts as referees & umpires;  

* Matt Tatlow as Bar Manager and Mike Gates and others as regular bar attendants;  

* Jack Glasbrenner for his work in school clinics and junior development;  

* Liz Shields, Rachel Anderson, Zoe Day, Maddy Koelmeyer, Chloe Tatlow , Isla Frazer, Julian 

McGrath, Lloyd Morley, Mike Burton, Thomas Graham, Max Rowse & Jack Glasbrenner for their 

work in coaching; with a special mention to Liz Shields who was Assistant Coach for the U18 and 

Senior Women's State teams. 

* Margaret Morley for making all the amazing Thursday night meals for Senior Men.  

A further thank you is extended to all of the assistant coaches, junior umpires, team managers, 

scorers and timekeepers who tirelessly help our teams get on the fields each week and during 

finals. 

A special thank you to everyone who helped during the finals this season there was just too many 

to name you all. 

 

2018 Association Women’s State League 

Runner-up – Chloe Tatlow 
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It is the commitment of so many that makes Bayswater such a strong club now and moving into 

the future.  

We would not be able to achieve the successes we have achieved without the continued support 

of our incredible sponsors. I would like to acknowledge and thank all of our sponsors, but in 

particular:  

 Kim from Celebrations at Charlies;  

 Matthew & Narelle Tatlow from Perth Stairs   

 Mike Burton from Loan Market South Perth 

 Loan Market Corporate & Ray White Corporate 

 Ray White Real Estate Bayswater 

 CH Signs & Print 

I lastly would like to congratulate all the Bayswater players who were selected to play for State 

and National teams this year and those players who were recognized for their outstanding playing 

achievements.  

Thank you again for all your support this season, we look forward to a fantastic 2019.  
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2018 EAST FREMANTLE LACROSSE CLUB ANNUAL REPORT 

Tony Martella – President 

 

Season 2018 followed on from the previous success of 2017 in as much as we were competitive 

across all grades, winning three of five Grand finals entered, as well as continuing to grow and 

improve the junior recruitment and development programs undertaken.   

As club members, we all primarily undertake roles as volunteers, as a way of giving back and 

helping perpetuate an ongoing future and for the sport itself. “What could I do to make the 

club better?” remains the motivation at the heart of why we volunteer and become involved as 

participants as we do. This is the expectation and standard that drives my efforts.   

Any eventual ‘success’ achieved ultimately comes from the overall commitment to achieving 

positive results, working together and a unity of collaboration amongst club members.   

Results  

To the club teams across all the grades, I was not only extremely pleased, but also gratified by 

their effort and work that each demonstrated and achieved in season 2018. Additionally, the EFLC 

Board was working hard behind the scenes in making sure objectives were met. 

The fantastic junior development work undertaken, including in school and after school, learn to 

play lacrosse and our mozzies programs was outstanding. The levels of participation and 

involvement has been not only remarkable but also amazing in seeing so many young, energetic 

and engaged young players and most importantly becoming a part of our club and the game. 

The future of the club and sport lies within regeneration and continual replenishment starting at 

the very youngest of participants. I’m not only excited, but also greatly encouraged by our work 

undertaken in this area by all of our development team which bodes well for 2019 and beyond. 

To all involved in the development team, well done and thank you. 
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Our premiership teams in 2018 were: 

Women’s State League, Women’s 13’s and Men’s 13’s (undefeated season), 

Women’s 17’s and Men’s Division 3 were also Grand Finalists  

This was especially pleasing and a positive step in reaching an important KPI of our existing 

strategic/operational plan.  

Across the teams, areas of participation levels, introduction of new players, volunteer support, 

junior recruitment, school’s programs, was very much apparent. It was another great effort by 

those involved.   

Women’s State League - It was particularly pleasing to see this team continue to be the 

benchmark for the competition with a fourth successive premiership. The State League team has 

been without doubt the standout performer for EFLC especially in recent years.  

Coached by Tegan Brown and ably assisted by Jeff Kennedy and Charlie Weymess. The State 

League team demonstrated the desire and application needed to succeed and to be successful. 

Number 5 remains a real chance for 2019.  

Especially pleasing was the development and growth of the young playing group with special 

mention of Madison Copeland for her stand out season and individual performance. This core of 

young players also formed the backbone of the State League team and the resultant Premiership. 

This bodes well in playing depth and team succession for many future years. 

Men’s 13’s – Co-coached by Mitchell Kennedy and Gerard Wills.  

Great cooperation and support was evident within the playing group, parents and supporters. This 

helped make the season run very well and resulting in an undefeated season.  

Women’s 13’s – Co-coached by Kirsty Graham and Olivia Wills.  

As with the boy’s team, another competitive and rewarding season. A great job done by two first 

year coaches with this group.   

Significant Milestones 

 Madison Copeland,  

o RAC Sports Star Nominee 2018 and  

o Hyundai Junior Sports Star nominee 2018   

o ALA U18 All Stars  

o LWA Senior All Stars RAC Sports Star Nominee 2018 
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o LWA Women’s 17’s Fairest and Best  

 Note: Madison is the youngest player to have taken out both Junior and 

Senior winner in the same year.  

 Cam Evangelho, 

o Lacrosse WA’s Association Awards night, (Joint) winner of the trophy for State 

League Fairest and Best* 

o RAC Sports Star Nominee 2018 

o Cann-Griffin Trophy for highest point scorer for the season. 

o LWA All Star Team. 

o ALA Senior All Star Team. 

o Cam Evangelho also capped off arguably his most successful year so far, as a joint 

winner of the O.C.Isaachsen Trophy for 2018 Best Male Player in Australia. * 

(*Congratulations also to Brad Goddard) 

 The Women’s State League team continues to be the benchmark of excellence and 

success for the sport with four consecutive premierships. Five is very much alive in 2019! 

LWA 

Special thanks to our club members involved with 

the ongoing work and support with LWA: 

Greg Peacock – LWA VP  

Bev Leavy – LWA JLC member. 

Tim Kennedy – Senior Club Umpire  

Special Projects/Development 

As all clubs are acutely aware, the need for junior 

recruitment and participation remains the most important strategy for whole of club.   

Next year, the continuation and extension of the 2018 Schools Based Programs will be the major 

development program and initiative EFLC will engage with. In addition, and as compliment, the 

implementation of a Saturday Modcrosse competition will take place as a priority.  

Members 

Congratulations to worthy recipients in this year’s club Awards. Dean Borserini – Certificate of 

Merit and Charlie Wemyss – Life Membership. Two worthy winners and well deserved. 

 

EFLC “Mozzies” 



 

30 | P a g e  

2 0 1 8  L W A  A n n u a l  R e p o r t  

 

Sadly, acknowledging the passing of Greg Delfs, Allan Sweetman and Barry Press, may they rest in 

peace.  

EFLC Board and it’s members 

As is to be expected, some of the current Board will not be returning in 2019. New Directors are 

likely, and several others have expressed interest in coming on for next year. To those leaving 

thank you for your efforts and to those new arriving I look forward to their support and input. 

To the 2018 Board, all the club members and supporters, I thank them for their commitment and 

efforts in another successful year that was season 2018. I look forward to next season with great 

anticipation and enthusiasm.  

2019 will be the start of what we hope will be another successful and rewarding season. I look 

forward to getting back to the club as soon as preseason.  

 

 

2018 Australian Team members – 

Ryan Spark, Mitchell Kennedy and 

Brock Beall 
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2018 PHOENIX LACROSSE CLUB ANNUAL REPORT 

Colin Moir – President 

2018 has seen the Phoenix Lacrosse Club experience some fantastic moments during the season, 

after being faced with the heart break of losing our entire women’s program in the space of just 

a few weeks. The emotional process the club had to work through just to ensure our viability for 

2018 alone has been a credit to all involved.  

We have had many contributors to the operating of the club, with strong assistance from players, 

parents and families in general. I would like to thank our hard working committee, they have 

been fantastic with their time and commitment, ensuring we steer the club through this phase of 

uncertainty as we aim to find ways to improve across the board and lead us toward stability, 

surety & growth.  

A special thank you to our amazing Canteen Crew who kept the hordes happy with great food 

and service during the season. To our Coaches, Referees, Managers, Officials, Grounds Markers 

and Helpers – In the busyness of getting teams on the park & managing the club, we sometimes 

lose sight of the value that you all bring to your role and your commitment to the club. However, 

please know that your efforts are appreciated and today we offer you our sincere thanks for your 

involvement & contribution this year. 

On the field we had another strong showing from our juniors coming through. This is the result 

of previous year’s efforts in development and the hard work being done to continue this 

important (and vital) part of the Club’s future. We were able to field: 

Men’s 

1 x 11’s, 1 x 13’s, 1 x 15’s, 1 x 17’s and 1 x Division 2. 

As presented in the Phoenix Vision Document, next season we aim to continue development with 

our junior numbers and push for a 2nd 11’s team, and a Men’s Division 3 team. 

The club had some great personal achievements from our playing group – both seniors and 

juniors, with representation in the following LWA Teams: 
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 Girls U15’s Flames Team  

 Boys U15’s Braves Team 

 Girls U18’s WA State Team 

 Boys U18’s WA State Team 

 Women’s Senior WA State Team 

 Men’s Senior WA State Team (Head Coach) 

Our club had 3 x teams reach finals this season which was a tremendous effort.  

After a few seasons out of D2, our Senior Men’s Team made it to the preliminary final.  

Our 17’s had a great year, making it all the way to the preliminary final as well. 

And the 15’s had an incredible season, remaining undefeated and claiming both Minor 

Premiership and Premiership (the first time the boys have achieved this feat in 29 years). This 15’s 

team also blooded 10 players from our 13’s team, giving them invaluable experience for next year 

when they step into full time 15’s.  

Our 13’s Team had a wonderful year and really showed their improvement in the second half of 

the season. With some great team play and increase in their game IQ – the kids all rose to 

another level and should be set to go for 2019. 

 

Phoenix Division 2 

Off the Field – The club had a smooth year. Whilst our membership based dropped due to not 

fielding any women’s, I believe this has created a necessary and fantastic opportunity for the club 

to take a step back and have an honest look at where we are at, and where to from here. 

Sometimes through adversity, opportunity arises. The Management Committee created a 

‘Planning Team’ of 4 x members.  The purpose of this subcommittee was to allow the 

Management Committee to continue the day to day operations of the club, whilst the planning 



 

33 | P a g e  

2 0 1 8  L W A  A n n u a l  R e p o r t  

 

committee would look at how the club can step out of past challenges into a future that will 

provide a sustainable and enterprising club. 

The Planning Team has been meeting weekly for nearly 3 x months and believe that what has 

come out of that is a document that articulates what Phoenix has always stood for, and a blue 

print that will guide the growth of a club enterprise that values people, the game and the 

community it creates. 

A key to the club’s viability and ability to thrive in the future is the need for the creation of a club 

‘enterprise’ which by nature will require more and better structure, processes, & policy – which in 

turn will provide valuable guidance for people when they step up to volunteer. 

Looking to 2019 

We have continued our Planning Sessions for 2019. We will be looking at a range of areas the 

club intends to focus on, as detailed in the Club Vision Document: 

 Phoenix Lacrosse Club’s Purpose – why do we exist and why do we do what we do? 

 Ongoing Junior Recruitment and Development 

 Fielding teams in D2, D3, 17’s, 15’s, 13’s and 2 x 11’s Teams 

 Review of Club Facilities and Improvements 

 Financially sustainable growth plan 

 Continued enjoyment, fulfillment and social engagement with new, existing and past 

members and players 

All in all, it’s been a very active and challenging 2018 for Phoenix Lacrosse. It is a privilege to be 

the President of a club that is going through an exciting phase of its existence and creating a very 

bright future. 

 

2018 Premiers - Phoenix Men’s 15’s  
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2018 SUBIACO LACROSSE CLUB ANNUAL REPORT 

Michael Wann – President 

Our 2018 season was an enjoyable season with solid progress and mixed results. Our thanks to 

our faithful volunteers, coaches, parents, members and players who maintain their support of our 

junior development and club involvement to sustain our presence and growth objective.  

We welcomed the opportunity to host players and parents as loan players (predominately East 

Fremantle), as well as very appreciative of the support of Wembley in welcoming our players, 

parents and coaches in 2018. This has been very important to growing (or maintaining) our game 

by providing positive lacrosse experiences and opportunities for players and parents. 

Our thanks to the ongoing support from LWA and in particular Roxanne Leavy and Murray Gates. 

Roxanne and Murray continue to go above and beyond their allocated duties. Their care, passion 

and time commitment is acknowledged and appreciated.  

Our thanks to the Australian Lacrosse Network (ALN) for promoting and covering lacrosse locally, 

nationally and globally.  

We satisfied our constitutional requirements and financial obligations. We have completed our 

AGM and are on track to achieve Government of Western Australia (Dept. of Commerce) 

requirements relating to The Associations Incorporation Act 2015 that commenced on the 1st July 

2016.  

Our highlights  

1. Increase in Junior men player numbers and teams.  

Our Mod-X program continues to go from strength to strength, with several families 

committed, as well as fielding a full team and a bench in the Wembley modcrosse 

competition. We will be looking to refresh our modcrosse offering in 2019 by reducing the 

number of on field players, reducing complication and reducing the size of the field to 

improve their modcrosse experience by inspiring participation (as less on field players allows 

and encourages more on field time, space, running and opportunity to develop skills and 

confidence) and increasing number of teams (by reducing the number of on field players with 

shorter fields).  

Our thanks to Betsey Newman for her involvement and championing modcrosse with Rosalie 

Primary School. Also Andrew McTaggart for his passionate and tireless leadership as our 

Director of Development over many years. 
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We were excited for our mid-season inclusion of a Men’s 11s team, though our numbers were 

limited due to policies and process (driven by Insurance requirements) related to playing first 

year players who are overage and lacked confidence to play Men’s 13s. These players trained 

with our 13s to retain their involvement, build their skills, understanding and confidence.  

We fielded full teams in Men’s 13’s and Men’s 15’s. The improving players’ development, 

performance and results attributed to the commitment and efforts at training from players 

and coaches. The inclusion of loan players from East Fremantle seeking to gain 15s experience 

to prepare them for national representative team competition worked well in boasting the 

experience for all players. Thanks to Dan Ryugo and Louis Saare as coaches.  

Our few Men’s 17s along with coach Ashby Dennis combined with the Wembley team as loan 

players. Our thanks to Wembley for their support and sharing the common goals for us to all 

do what we can to keep players involved.  

2. Increase in Senior Women player numbers, performances and results. 

We were fortunate to have an Increase in player numbers and our State League Women’s 

team played in the finals. State League consistently played with 13-14 players and the team 

finished in 3rd position, their highest ranking for many years. We welcomed 4 players from 

other clubs to play with us. We respect, appreciate and commend them on their courage and 

confidence to seek opportunities with us.  

Erin and Shannon Mitchell won silver with the U18 State Team and Erin also made the 

Australian All Stars. 

Travis Roost coached the winning Senior Women’s state team which included Courtney 

Ackland. Courtney made the Senior All Star team with Travis the All Star Coach. 

Congratulations also to Courtney Ackland for making the WA Senior All Star team for 2018. 

We congratulated and wish Shannon Mitchell and Kate Churchward all the best on their 

selections in the U19 Australian Squad. This team will be selected in January and we wish 

them well. 

3. Representation in and contribution to State and National teams.  

We were very pleased and proud of all our players and coaches who performed in or are 

trying out for State and National teams.  

4. Increase in home games. 

Our club, community and game benefited in many ways from the increase in home games 

(from 2017). We welcomed the opportunity to host 3 rounds of Women’s fixtures, increased 

number of Men’s home games due to retaining all State League and Division 2 home games 

(last year half were played at Phoenix) and increase in number of fixture games and hosting 

of the Anzac Day game.  

We hope to host a pre-season Gala Day for all clubs and all grades across Women’s and 

Men’s in 2019.  
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5. Sponsorship. 

We are thankful for the significant contribution from our major Sponsor, Hartac.  Our 

appreciation and gratitude goes out to Paul and Phil. 

6. Development Officers. 

We were fortunate to engage and maintain the involvement of 7 Development Officers for 

the majority of the season. We thank them for their enthusiasm, energy and passion for the 

game. We appreciate their willingness to support LWA and other clubs to support a key 

objective of growing the game by attending schools beyond our zone.  

7. Commitment and contribution of volunteers 

Our special mention to Helen Heppingstone, Anna Forest and Dan Ryugo for going above 

and beyond in their time commitment and investment to the club.  

8. Completion of Operational Plan 2015 to 2018 

Many of the objectives and action plans have been executed with mixed results. We will renew 

our strategy and operational plan so we can align and maintain our structure, focus and 

activities from 2019.  

 

Our areas for improvement and focus in 2019 

1. Low number of Junior Women players. 

We fielded only fielded one Junior Women’s team for the 

length of the season. Our thanks again to Wembley for their 

support and sharing the common goal for us all to do what we 

can to keep players involved and maintain great lacrosse 

experiences for players and parents. We have increasing 

concern in being able to field teams in 2019 with the inclusion 

of the Women’s 15’s grade (currently only 13’s and 17’s). 

Our key actions:  

 Refreshed development strategies that have a greater focus 

on our local schools.   

 Tailoring our programs to align with the school curriculum and 

assessments, and customer needs by engaging with our customers (local schools) to really 

understand what they need, works and can be better.  

 

2. Decrease in Senior Men and Division 2 players. 

Division 2 players returning to Phoenix as they re-entered their Division 2 team was a big 

positive for Phoenix and lacrosse overall. Some players from the previous season did not 

return mostly due to work commitments. Low number of Division 2 resulted in most games 

being played with a reduced number of field players (e.g. 8 a side) and some forfeits.  

 

2018 LWA All Star – Courtney Ackland 
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The reduction of player numbers and experience did impact our numbers and on field 

experience. On too many occasions we needed to reduce on field player numbers to proceed 

with games. We thank all clubs for their support in reducing or providing players.   

Our key actions:  

 Ongoing engagement with past senior players and encouragement of junior players to 

play up in Division 2 in 2019.  

 Establishing working relationships with local university to understand the opportunities for 

how we can design and deliver providing lacrosse options to suit their various sports 

programs and student (customer) segments.  

 

2018 Australian Team member – Isaac Cahill 

3. Smaller, shorter, quicker and more involved formats to increase attractiveness and 

participation of lacrosse. 

We will be looking to trial smaller, shorter, quicker and more involved formats (e.g. half size 

field, 5 v 5 or 6 v 6, less players per team (more teams), shorter time periods) to understand 

the attractiveness and benefits for new and experienced players.  

Observing the success of other sports to test and implement short formats of sports (e.g. 

20/20 cricket) and in response to some perceptions and a reality that some forms of lacrosse 

are quite complex for prospective and new players, parents and spectators; reduced “ball 

contact” or “in play” time players have on larger and segregated fields; increased participation 

by having less players on a field; increased speed of transition and playing both ends / more 

positions.  

Our key actions:  

 Coordinate with interested players, teams and club during off season.  

 Hold 2019 Gala Day at Rosalie Park for all clubs and teams.  

 Test with our modcrosse teams.  

 

4. Losing sight of what clubs and developing players, coaches and teaches need to understand, 

develop and grow lacrosse. 
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An area of concern observed and expressed during our AGM relates to the recent survey 

distributed by the Australian Lacrosse Association (ALA) and review of publically available 

information from the ALA website, that there is overweighted focus on the long and growing 

list of Australian representative teams at the expense of supporting the development and 

promotion of local and club lacrosse by the governing body. This does not appear to have 

proportional alignment with the ALA’s Constitution Objects and Strategy for Lacrosse in 

Australia 2015 – 2018. 

While scattered throughout endless online channels there is no single source for this 

information in Australia. In acknowledging and appreciating the materials available through 

Quick Stix Program, these materials are restricted and not freely available. We believe this 

should be a core responsibility and area of focus, overarching the association and governing 

body as illustrated by many other sports.  

Our key actions: 

 We are embarking on plan and process of developing and making  freely available 

documents and videos that aligns to the pathways and needs of a players, parents, 

teachers or volunteers that will assist in understanding, coaching, teaching and developing 

the fundamental skills, positions, team play and tactics for the various forms of lacrosse.  

 Working with local schools and university to develop and tailor modified lacrosse 

programs that can be delivered over a part of full term (4, 8 to 10 week programs) for 

them, with them or by them.  

 Update our website and provide materials as they are finalised.  

 

 
2018 SLC – U15 Representatives 
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2018 WANNEROO-JOONDALUP LACROSSE CLUB ANNUAL 

REPORT 

Dean Stampalia – President 

The 2018 season for Wanneroo-Joondalup Lacrosse Club has been that of a much anticipated and 

exciting one; with the completion of our brand-new facilities, ever-growing member base and 

attitude around the club, it was evident that we were in for another stellar year. 

Having the opportunity to take on the role of president at such a time within our club’s history 

has been a very enjoyable and uplifting one. It has done nothing but solidify my trust and love 

for this wonderful club that I have had the pleasure of being a part of from a very young age. 

Throughout the year we have had a 

multitude of junior and senior members 

selected to represent the state and country 

in both playing and official roles as well as 

trialling for upcoming Australian teams; the 

presence of our members at a national and 

international level is quite inspiring and 

continues to make me proud to be a part 

of Wanneroo-Joondalup. 

During the year we also had the pleasure 

to present Dennis Holman with a life 

membership for his invaluable effort and time spent nurturing our club from the ground up. 

Dennis is a stalwart member of our club and puts in a countless number of hours to our 

Modcrosse program which is the lifeblood of our club; youth filtering through to our Lacrosse 

teams are vital to the club’s survival and Dennis, along with the coaches and support staff within 

our Modcrosse competition continue to do an amazing job to make that happen. 

This year we had a strong presence within the competition as we had at least one team within 

each grade, even boasting two Men’s 13’s, Division 3 and Division 2 men’s teams.  I would like to  

 

2018 Australian Team member – Lachlan Walker 
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congratulate all the teams that participated this year, including our Modcrosse competition, 

without which we would see far fewer numbers within our Lacrosse community. 

Within grand finals this year we had our Men’s 17’s men’s side come away with a win, beating 

Wembley to go back to back and keep our streak alive. 

Our Division 2 ladies made it to the grand final, but were unfortunately defeated by Wembley. It 

was great to see them lay it all on the line and leave it all out on the field nonetheless. 

Division 3 (Blue) managed to reclaim the flag defeating the reigning premiers East Fremantle in a 

tight and thrilling game of lacrosse which could have gone either way at any point in time. 

Though a massive highlight of the season would be both of our Men’s Division 2 team’s playing 

in their respective grand final. The old boys managed to come away with it to go back to back in 

an amazing undefeated season, though not without our amazing colts team showing their 

tenacity and pushing them to the very end. 

 

 

2018 Division 2 Premiers – Wanneroo-Joondalup Blue 

As the season comes to an end, I would just like to say thank you to everyone for a great year, I 

hope to see all of you next season and continue to etch the Wanneroo-Joondalup name into 

Lacrosse history. 
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2018 WEMBLEY LACROSSE CLUB ANNUAL REPORT 

Amanda Plummer – President 

Wembley had a reasonably successful season on the field with premierships for both seniors and 

juniors, many making finals. 

One big accomplishment is that we are proud to say we are the only club fielding a grade in 

every team and some grades multiple teams. That was largely due to a huge drive in recruitment 

in the past few years. Our last season saw our newly recruited members plummet. This was largely 

to do with the huge amount of confusion surrounding the delivery of the Quickstix Program from 

ALA. We also had a new board member doing this role and taking in a whole lot of new 

instructions and sometime lack of information and pathways caused some concerns that were not 

addressed. Going forward the club will be looking into a sustainable program that we can offer 

the services and obtain coaches with or without funding packages. 

We had a huge success with the Senior Nationals hosted at Floreat. We wanted to support the 

hard work and dedication of the teams, especially those that wanted to see the Senior National 

Championship be one that is recognised as a true spectacle. I think we managed to do so. Film 

network helped the atmosphere as well as having ALN on board. 

Also having ALA support staff in Steve Campbell made a lot of difference! 

Main focus for 2019 for Wembley will be in strategic 

recruitment and a volunteering program where we 

can get more hands on deck to support bigger 

roles.      

   

 

2018 Women’s 17’s Premiers - Wembley 
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2018 ALRA (WA) ANNUAL REPORT 

Evan Walters – President   

It has been a busy season all around for a great deal of players, spectators and especially referees 

in WA. 

We started the season early with our Under 18’s in Adelaide this year, but unfortunately we were 

unable to send any referees to this event, but still managed to get quality referee assessors there 

in Peter Mulcahy and myself. 

The Senior Championship was well represented again from WA with David McRae, Steven McRae, 

Kim Panton and Tim Kennedy refereeing and Ian McRae Deputy RiC and Peter Mulcahy and Laslo 

Tiszavolgyi assessing. David McRae being named All Star Referee and Head Referee in the final 

(congratulations David). 

We had a very good contingent of 3 referees attend the World Championship in Netanya, Israel 

along with 2 referee assessors. Congratulations to Blair Fraser, David McRae and Steven McRae 

for refereeing in a very testing environment of heat, along with Peter Mulcahy and Evan Walters 

assessing referees at a very busy Championship for the assessors. 

The finals were held at Bayswater club and supported well by the referees in doing their usual 

CBO duties for all junior games along with good performances in all senior grades. 

Congratulations to all that took the field for these games. 

The U15 Tournament was held in Victoria at the Altona club and well supported by 2 junior up 

and coming referees in Jon Taylor and Leslie Wild, along with them and supporting them both at 

this time was Carole Bowland and Blair Fraser. 

It is a bit disappointing to have club/player/parent referees running games on weekends who are 

not accredited to the rules of the game (junior modified rules), ALRA along with the Men’s 

National Technical Committee (MNTC) have spent a great deal of time making available the 

referee exam and putting it onto the ALA website. We encourage people to sit the exam yearly 

(this is what is required by all ALRA officials each year before they can officiate). 
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The numbers are dwindling slowly in our ranks and we encourage anyone who is willing to pull 

on the stripes to give it a go, we mentor and coach our referees each weekend at junior and 

senior grades.  

We look forward to 2019 being another great season of lacrosse in WA with junior women trying 

for the Under 19 team and the start of the selections for the men’s Under 19 team for 2020 in 

Ireland. 

To everyone involved in lacrosse in WA, we wish you well from all at ALRA(WA). 
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2018 KULJAK LACROSSE CLUB (INC) 

Graham Hill – President   

Kuljak commenced 2018 with its Annual Breakfast at the Hillarys Yacht Club. Over 50 members 

and partners enjoyed a delicious breakfast and an opportunity to meet with fellow lacrosse 

followers. 

A slide show of over 200 lacrosse pictures was displayed. Two new members (Tom Pope and 

Julian McGrath) joined Kuljak on the day. 

In April the club held its AGM on the Anzac Day fixture prior to the Men’s State League game 

between Subiaco & Wembley in Subiaco Club rooms. 

It was the best attended AGM for many years and the meeting decided that next year’s AGM was 

to be held at the Anzac Day game hosted by the Wembley Lacrosse Club. 

Election of Office Bearers – President - Graham Hill, Vice President - Bill Barton, Secretary - 

Terry Ambler, Treasurer - Ian Toy and Committee - Peter Smirk. 

The meeting also passed the revised Constitution and new Bylaws. The main change being that 

the term of office for Club President is no longer restricted to a 2 year term. Now elected 

annually like the other Club Office Bearers. 

The Annual Kuljak Dinner was held at the RAAF 

Bullcreek Retirement Village and again it was a 

well-attended event with members and lacrosse 

friends enjoying an excellent 3 course dinner. Team 

reunions were members of East Fremantle Lacrosse 

Club and Nollamara Lacrosse Club who met 40 

years earlier in the 1978 A grade Grand Final.  

Also celebrating 50 years since the A Grade Grand 

Final were members of the Nedlands-Subiaco 

Lacrosse Club 1968-69 team. It was great to see Alan Longbottom come along after many years  

 

Colin Mounsey, Allan & Ken Stewart enjoying the Kuljak Dinner  
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away from lacrosse and enjoy the company of some old team mates. Alan joined Kuljak as a Life 

Time Financial Member. Joining Alan as new members at the dinner were Jeff Kennedy, Charles 

Wemyss, Adam Delfs and Tim Kennedy. 

Guest speaker Blair Fraser, referee for the Men’s 2018 World Championship in Israel, gave us 

insight into his experiences as a referee at the games. Tim Kennedy enlightened us on how the 

Australian Lacrosse Network has developed into the place to follow (Facebook) Australian 

lacrosse.  

Those attending enjoyed a lighter moment when the Kuljak All Star Aged Team 2018 (see picture) 

team was announced. 

 

L-R: Ken Stewart, Don Rudderham, Allan Stewart, Colin Mounsey, Graham Rose , Brian Griffin, Graham Hill, Doug Killick, 

Don Whisson, Alby Paul, Bill Brown and Frank Poat 

In September, Kuljak Club President Graham Hill presented Most Valuable Player medals (funded 

by Kuljak Lacrosse Club) to Brad Goddard (Wembley) and Sarah Mutch (East Fremantle) at the 

Grand Final Day at Bayswater Lacrosse Club. 

The year closed with Kuljak announcing that ten new members joined over the past 12 months 

making 2018 the best growth year since the clubs inception. 

Kuljak membership is open to everyone so if you are in your twilight years as a player join up. If 

you no longer play and wish to stay connected to Western Australian lacrosse join up and enjoy 

the company of other likeminded people. 



 

46 | P a g e  

2 0 1 8  L W A  A n n u a l  R e p o r t  

 

2018 LWA HISTORIAN REPORT 

Ian Toy - Historian 

I am pleased to advise that this year has seen a success in adding the historical collection. 

The major contribution came from Malcom Stokes who made the decision to clear out his shed 

and discovered a large amount of Western Australian lacrosse material he had collected and 

stored. Graham Rose also provided a box of material. 

The task ahead is to sort through the material and decide what should be retained and added to 

the collection. I am sure someone has items that are at risk of being destroyed.  Why not have a 

look and consider donating? 

I have identified the coming year (2019) as an opportunity to remind everyone that 60 years ago, 

Western Australian Lacrosse experienced a major event when the University of Virginia and 

Washington & Lee University combined team toured Australia. The collection already has a large 

number of items from the visit but more items are most welcome. 

Names of the USA and Western Australian players are: 

 

I look forward to receiving donations to the collection during 2019. 

Contact me at iancaroletoy@live.com 
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STATE AND REPRESENTATIVE TEAMS 

Australian Men’s Team 2018 – WA Representatives 

Stuart Bentley Wembley  Mitchell Kennedy East Fremantle 

Brock Beall East Fremantle  Ben Muxlow Wembley 

Alex Brown Wembley  Ryan Spark East Fremantle 

Isaac Cahill Subiaco  Callum Robinson Wembley 

Thomas Graham Bayswater  Lachlan Walker Wanneroo-Joondalup 

 

Team Personnel  
   

Assistant Coach Glenn Morley Bayswater  

Statistician  Phil Ackland Subiaco  
 

Officials  

Blair Fraser Subiaco                                          Referee 

David McRae Wembley                                        Referee 

Steven McRae Wembley                                        Referee 

Peter Mulcahy Wanneroo-Joondalup                        Assessor 

Evan Walters Bayswater                                       Assessor 

 

 

L-R Back Row – Lachlan Walker, Brock Beall, Stuart Bentley, Callum Robinson, Mitchell Kennedy 

Front Row – Ben Muxlow, Isaac Cahill, Ryan Spark, Alex Brown (co-Captain) 
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2018 WA Men’s Senior State Team 

Brock Beall East Fremantle   Jordan Gillespie Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Stuart Bentley Wembley  Brad Goddard Wembley 

Blair Bentley Wembley  Thomas Graham Bayswater 

Jesse Bowland Curtis Bayswater  Mitchell Kennedy East Fremantle 

Alex Brown Wembley  Sam Koczwara Wembley 

Warren Brown Bayswater  Ben Muxlow Wembley 

Isaac Cahill Subiaco  Brayden Panting Wembley 

Ashby Dennis Subiaco  Aaron Salter Subiaco 

Matt Diver Wembley  Ryan Spark East Fremantle 

Cameron Evangelho East Fremantle  Ben Thompson  Bayswater 

Ashby Farrell Wembley  Lachlan Walker  Wanneroo-Joondalup 

 

Team Personnel  

    

Head Coach Nathan Rainey Phoenix  

Assistant Coach Adam Jorre de St Jorre Bayswater  

Assistant Coach Gareth Allen Wanneroo-Joondalup  

Team Manager Roxanne Leavy East Fremantle  

 

Game Day MVP’s: Mitchell Kennedy, Ryan Spark x 2, Brad Goddard  
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2018 Women’s WA Senior State Team 

Courtney Ackland        Subiaco   Baillie-Rose Keenan     Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Julie Ames                 Wanneroo-Joondalup   Jessica Kennedy        East Fremantle 

Carlyn Blair                Phoenix   Alana McKinlay           Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Libby Blair                 Phoenix   Rhiannon Panting       Wembley 

Hannah Brown            Wembley   Olivia Robinson         Wembley 

Tegan Brown              East Fremantle   Chloe Tatlow              Bayswater 

Madison Copeland      East Fremantle   Tammie West             Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Elizabeth Hinkes           Wembley   Emilly Wills East Fremantle 

 

Team Personnel  
   

Head Coach Travis Roost Subiaco  

Assistant Coach Liz Shields Bayswater  

Fitness Coach Ted Polglaze Subiaco  

Team Manager Pat Blair Phoenix  

 

Game Day MVP’s: Jessica Kennedy, Courtney Ackland, Alana McKinlay, Elizabeth Hinkes 
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2018 ALA Senior Men’s and Women’s All Star Teams 

Brock Beall  East Fremantle   Elizabeth Hinkes  Wembley 

Mitchell Kennedy  East Fremantle   Alana McKinlay   Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Cam Evangelho  East Fremantle   Jessica Kennedy East Fremantle 

    Courtney Ackland Subiaco 

 

All Star Coach – Travis Roost Subiaco 

All Star Referee – David McRae  Wembley 

 

 

L-R – Jessica Kennedy, Elizabeth Hinkes, Mitchell Kennedy, Cam Evangelho, Brock Beall, Courtney Ackland, Alana McKinlay 

Officials 

David McRae Wembley / ALRA Referee 

Tim Kennedy East Fremantle / ALRA Referee 

Kim Panton Wanneroo-Joondalup Referee 

Blair Fraser Subiaco / ALRA Referee 

Ian McRae Wembley / ALRA Deputy Chief Referee 

Peter Mulcahy Wanneroo-Joondalup / ALRA Assessor 

Laslo Tiszavolgyi Wanneroo-Joondalup / ALRA Assessor 

Kellie Morley Wanneroo-Joondalup Umpire 

Michelle Rohrlach Wanneroo-Joondalup Umpire 

Suzanne Kirkby Bayswater Technical Delegate 

Steph Allen Wembley Technical Delegate 
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2018 WA Men’s Indoor State Team 

Gareth Allen Wanneroo-Joondalup  Shaun Leavy East Fremantle 

Brock Beall East Fremantle   Aaron Machner  

Stuart Bentley Wembley  Ben Muxlow Wembley  

Jae Bidwell-Barton Wanneroo-Joondalup   Luke Oliver  Wembley 

Ty Bidwell-Barton Wanneroo-Joondalup  Brayden Panting Wembley 

Connor Davies Wembley  Nathan Simpson Wembley 

Matt Devoy East Fremantle   Chris Thompson East Fremantle  

Simon Fleet Wanneroo-Joondalup  Lucas Wood Wembley 

Ryan Hockey East Fremantle  Chase York Bayswater 

 

Team Personnel     

Head Coach Wade Hammond   

Assistant Coach Luke Oliver Wembley  

Team Manager Roxanne Leavy East Fremantle  

Assistant Manager Julie Simpson Wembley  
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2018 U18 WA Boy’s State Team 

 

Jae Bidwell-Barton Wanneroo-Joondalup   Jacob Mellor Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Daniel Bowater East Fremantle   Ethan Moir Phoenix  

Jakson Bowran Bayswater   Fin Morgan East Fremantle  

Nick Brothers Phoenix    Tyler Redman East Fremantle  

Harrison Buckman East Fremantle    Jaidyn Rodrigues Wanneroo-Joondalup  

Keanu Czynski  Wanneroo-Joondalup   Lachlan Spickett Wanneroo-Joondalup  

Will Czynski Wanneroo-Joondalup   Shane Thomason Phoenix 

Jack Heppingstone Subiaco   Donal Wild Bayswater  

Julian Knox Wanneroo-Joondalup   Travis Wolfe Phoenix 

Lucas Koczwara Wembley      

 

 

 

 

 

Team Personnel  

   

Head Coach Gavin Leavy East Fremantle  

Assistant Coach Shaun Leavy East Fremantle  

Assistant Coach Matt Angwin Wanneroo-Joondalup  

   

  



 

53 | P a g e  

2 0 1 8  L W A  A n n u a l  R e p o r t  

 

2018 U18 Girl’s State Team 
 

Rebecca Adamson Bayswater   Baillie-Rose Keenan Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Olivia Antulov Wanneroo-Joondalup   Skylar Leavy East Fremantle 

Libby Blair  Phoenix   Ocea Leavy  Phoenix 

Madison Copeland  East Fremantle   Shannon Mitchell Wembley 

Alannah Davis Wanneroo-Joondalup   Erin Mitchell Wembley 

Millie Doherty Bayswater   Apryl Richards East Fremantle 

Bailey Eastman Wembley   Chloe Tatlow Bayswater 

Isla Frazer Bayswater   Olivia Wills East Fremantle 
 

 

 

 

Team Personnel     

Head Coach Tegan Brown East Fremantle  

Assistant Coach Liz Shields Bayswater  

Assistant Coach Courtney Moulton East Fremantle  

S&C Coach  Toby Seager    

Team Manager Faye Beaman Bayswater  
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2018 ALA U18 Boy’s and Girl’s All Star Teams 

 

Will Czynski  Wanneroo-Joondalup   Olivia Antulov Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Lucas Koczwara   Wembley   Libby Blair  Phoenix 

Shane Thomason  Phoenix   Madison Copeland   East Fremantle 

    Baillie-Rose Keenan Wanneroo-Joondalup 

    Erin Mitchell Wembley 

 

 

  

L-R – Libby Blair, Baillie-Rose Keenan, Will Czynski, Madison Copeland, Shane Thomason, Olivia Antulov, Erin Mitchell 

 

 

Officials 

  

Peter Mulcahy Wanneroo-Joondalup / ALRA Assessor 

Evan Walters Bayswater / ALRA Assessor  

Jessica Hall East Fremantle Umpire 

Hannah Brown Wembley Umpire 

Suzanne Kirkby Bayswater Technical Delegate 
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2018 Under 15’s Regional Boys’ Team – Southern Braves 
 

Matthew Borserini East Fremantle   Ethan Moir Phoenix 

Liam Bryant Bayswater   Thomas Moir Phoenix 

Todd Christidis Bayswater   Harrison Parker Bayswater 

Peter Grose East Fremantle   Ayden Scott  Phoenix 

Zain Jeffery Phoenix   Joshua Tatlow Bayswater 

Sam Johnsen Bayswater   Rhys Valsecchi Phoenix 

Neil Marantan Phoenix   Zeth Valsecchi Phoenix 

Jed Martella East Fremantle   Kyle White Bayswater 

Joshua Mayer Bayswater     

 

Game Day MVP’s: Ethan Moir x 2, Rhys Valsecchi, Aiden Scott x 2, Zain Jeffery, Josh Tatlow, Tom Moir, Todd Christidis  

 

 

 

Team Personnel  

   

Head Coach Grant Moir Phoenix  

Assistant Coach Colin Moir Phoenix  

Assistant Coach Colin Broz Phoenix  

Team Manager Diane Mayer Bayswater  

Assistant Manager Brett Mayer Bayswater  
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2018 Under 15’s Regional Boys’ Team – Northern Thunder 

 

Max Chobanoff Subiaco   Luker Kentfield Subiaco 

Daniel Clayton Wembley   Kirby Kneeshaw Wembley 

Jack Cooper Wembley   Brodie Major Wembley 

Jack Cornish Subiaco   Max Munn Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Jack Eaton Wanneroo-Joondalup   Zac Schwagermann Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Aethan Falla Wanneroo-Joondalup   Daniel Sunderland Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Lachlan Griffin Wembley   David Winton Wembley 

Benjamin Healy Wembley     

Oscar Heppingstone Subiaco     

 

Game Day MVP’s: Zac Schwagermann, David Winton, Kirby Kneeshaw, Max Munn, Luker Kentfield x 2, Aethan Falla, Daniel 

Clayton, Ben Healy. 

 

 

Team Personnel 
   

Head Coach Paul Fischer Subiaco  

Assistant Coach Ashby Dennis Subiaco  

Team Manager Helen Heppingstone Subiaco  

Assistant Manager Nikki Schwagermann Wanneroo-Joondalup  
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2018 Under 15’s Regional Girls’ Team - Flames 

Emily Adcock  Bayswater   Nya Lawler Alkimos 

Lucy Brown Wembley   Ocea Leavy  East Fremantle 

Georgia Corica Wembley   Wallace Magee Phoenix 

Demi Czynski Wanneroo-Joondalup   Jenna Mann East Fremantle 

Lily Farrell Bayswater   Jamieson May Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Makayla Fraser Phoenix    Paige Pownell Phoenix 

Charlotte Hogg Wembley   Shayella Tilbrook Alkimos 

Anna Hutchison East Fremantle   Michelle Wilson-Rozas Wembley 

Game Day MVP’s: Ocea Leavy x 2, Emily Adcock, Georgia Corcia, Anna Hutchison, Lucy Brown 

 

Team Personnel 

Head Coach Gavin Leavy East Fremantle  

Assistant Coach Kirsty Graham  East Fremantle  

Assistant Coach Emma Green Bayswater   

Team Manager Ian Brown Wembley  

Assistant Manager Vicki Fraser Phoenix  
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2018 Under 15’s Regional Girls’ Team – Stars 

Bindi Buckman East Fremantle   Ruby Koczwara Wembley 

Summer Buckman East Fremantle   Eliza McCallum East Fremantle 

Zoey Chobanoff Subiaco   Elizabeth Mitchell Wembley 

Marah Crane Alkimos   Kaya Monteith Bayswater 

Ira Cuerdo Wembley   Macy Morgan East Fremantle 

Tayla Danby Alkimos   Jayme Morrissey Wembley 

Emily Dawson East Fremantle   Holly Plummer Wembley 

Samara Edwards Wembley   Lucy Wills East Fremantle 

 

Game Day MVP’s: Taylor Danby, Emily Dawson, Eliza McCallum, Zoey Chobanoff, Holly Plummer, Bindi Buckman 

 

Team Personnel 

Head Coach Emily Wills East Fremantle  

Assistant Coach Chloe Tatlow Bayswater  

Team Manager Annabel Wills East Fremantle  

Assistant Manager Kylee Buckman East Fremantle  
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2018 Under 15’s Regional Team – Officials 

 

Leslie Wild Bayswater Referee 

Jon Taylor Wanneroo-Joondalup Referee 

Carol Bowland  Bayswater Assessor 

Blair Fraser Subiaco / ALRA Assessor 

Susan Milne East Fremantle Umpire 

Hannah Brown Wembley Umpire 
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WA RESULTS AND AWARDS 2018 – SENIOR COMPETITION 

MEN’S STATE LEAGUE 

Premiers  Wembley  IJ Taylor Shield 

Minor Premiers  Wembley  Lapsley Cup 

Fairest & Best Player 

(tie) 

 Brad Goddard (Wembley) 

Cam Evangelho (East Fremantle) 

 Regal Cup 

MVP Grand Final  Brad Goddard (Wembley)  Kuljak Medal 

Highest Point Scorer  Cam Evangelho (East Fremantle)  Cann-Griffin Cup 

 

 

2018 State League Premiers - Wembley 

LACROSSE WA MEN’S ALL STAR TEAM   

 Ryan Spark  East Fremantle 

 Stuart Bentley  Wembley 

 Brock Beall  East Fremantle 

  Chase York  Bayswater 

 Brayden Panting  Wembley 

 Brad Goddard  Wembley 

 Jesse Bowland Curtis  Bayswater 

 Mitchell Kennedy  East Fremantle 

 Cameron Evangelho  East Fremantle 

 Lachlan Walker  Wanneroo-Joondalup 

 Ryan Hockey  East Fremantle 

 Luke Oliver (Coach)  Wembley 

Spirit of Lacrosse Award  To Be Announced at LWA Annual General Meeting 
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WOMEN’S STATE LEAGUE 

 

Premiers  East Fremantle  LWA Rae Reid Cup 

Minor Premiers  East Fremantle   

Fairest & Best Player  Madison Copeland (East Fremantle)   

Runner Up   Chloe Tatlow (Bayswater)   

MVP Grand Final  Sarah Mutch (East Fremantle)  Kuljak Medal 

 

 

 

2018 Women's State League Premiers – East Fremantle 

 

LACROSSE WA WOMEN’S ALL STAR TEAM 

Goalkeeper  Sarah Mutch   East Fremantle 

Defender  Chloe Tatlow  Bayswater 

Defender  Alana McKinlay   Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Defender  Hailey Simpson  Wembley 

Midfield D  Rhiannon Panting  Wembley 

Centre  Jessica Kennedy  East Fremantle 

Midfield A  Madison Copeland  East Fremantle 

Attack  Courtney Ackland  Subiaco 

Attack  Baillie Rose Keenan  Wanneroo-Joondalup 

Attack  Tegan Brown  East Fremantle 

Coach  Tegan Brown  East Fremantle 
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Women’s State League Fairest & Best – Madison Copeland  Men’s State League Fairest & Best –  

Cam Evangelho & Brad Goddard 

MEN’S DIVISION 2 

Premiers  Wanneroo-Joondalup Blue  Jubilee Trophy  

Minor Premiers  Wanneroo-Joondalup Blue  Clarke Cup 

Fairest & Best Player  Cameron Mulcahy (Wanneroo-Joondalup)  Morris & Scott Trophy 

Runner Up  Chris Thompson (East Fremantle)   

MVP Grand Final  Jacob Mellor (Wanneroo-Joondalup)  Cyrill Allman Medal 

 

 
2018 Men’s Division 2 Premiers - Wanneroo-Joondalup Blue 
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WOMEN’S DIVISION 2 

Premiers  Wembley (Thunder)  

Minor Premiers  Wanneroo-Joondalup  

Fairest & Best Player  Kirrily Thomas (Alkimos)  

Runner Up  Ellie Marlow (Wanneroo-Joondalup)  

 
2018 Women’s Division 2 Premiers - Wembley Thunder 

MEN’S DIVISION 3 

Premiers  Wanneroo-Joondalup Blue  WA Lacrosse Assoc. Trophy  

Minor Premiers    Wanneroo-Joondalup Blue  Lloyd Paul Perpetual Trophy 

Fairest & Best Player   Mark Griffiths (Alkimos)  Keenscreen Brine Trophy 

Runner Up  

(tied) 

 Kristopher Fenn (Wanneroo-Joondalup) 

Aaron Stammers (East Fremantle) 

  

 
2018 Men’s Division 3 Premiership Team – Wanneroo-Joondalup Blue 
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WA RESULTS AND AWARDS 2018 – JUNIOR COMPETITION 

    MEN’S 17’s 

Premiers  Wanneroo-Joondalup  Ramsay Trophy 

Minor Premiers  Wanneroo-Joondalup  Greg Wheatley Trophy 

Fairest & Best Player  Will Czynski (Wanneroo-Joondalup)  Jeff Kennedy Trophy 

Runner Up 

(tie) 

 Lucas Koczwara (Wembley) 

Donal Wild (Bayswater) 

  

 

2018 Men's 17's Premiership Team - Wanneroo-Joondalup 

    WOMEN’S 17’s 

Premiers  Wembley  

Minor Premiers  Wembley  

Fairest & Best Player  Madison Copeland (East Fremantle)  

Runner Up  Erin Mitchell (Wembley)  

 

 

2018 Women's 17's Premiership Team - Wembley 
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     2018 Women’s 17’s Fairest & Best – Madison Copeland        2018  Men’s 17’s Fairest & Best – Will Czynski 

MEN’S 15’s 

Premiers  Phoenix  Brian Griffin Trophy 

Minor Premiers  Phoenix  Rob Taylor Trophy 

Fairest & Best Player  Ethan Moir (Phoenix)  Steve Mounsey Trophy 

Runner Up  Jackson Bowran (Bayswater)   

 

 

2018 Men's 15's Premiership Team - Phoenix 
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      WOMEN’S 13’s 

Premiers  East Fremantle  

Minor Premiers  East Fremantle  

Fairest & Best Player  Holly Plummer (Wembley)  

Runner Up  Ruby Koczwara (Wembley)  

 
2018 Women's 13’s Premiership Team – East Fremantle 

MEN’S 13’s   

Premiers  East Fremantle  Premiers Trophy 

Minor Premiers  East Fremantle  Minor Premier’s Trophy 

Fairest & Best Player  Kade Moir (Phoenix)  Murray Keen Trophy 

Runner Up 

(tie) 

 Casey Burton (Bayswater) 

James Grey (Wanneroo-Joondalup) 

  

 
2018 Men's 13's Premiership Team – East Fremantle 
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2018 WA LACROSSE FOUNDATION REPORT 

Murray Gates – WALF Director 

The board of the LWAF is made up of Mr Evan Walters (President LWA) and Mr Murray Gates 

(Director of Administration, LWA), Mr Bruce Banyard (Director of Men’s Lacrosse, LWA), Mr. 

Michael Ferguson and Mr. Cameron Blair. The board has no vacancies.  

 

Interest rates remain historically low in the current investment marketplace and given that our 

charter is to be foremost prudent in our investment strategy, we continued to invest in solid Term 

Deposits and in turn received a small interest payment with the ANZ. Our base capital has been 

preserved by these interest payment(s). 

 

During 2018, the Foundation received one application for funding. 

 

For future reference the current LWA website provides guidelines for applications and the 

application form itself.  

 

The LWAF is always open to ideas that promote Lacrosse in WA for the benefit of all clubs in 

particular or the game in general. We encourage the Lacrosse community to examine these 

guidelines before making an application. 
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2018 2017 

INCOME 

  

Interest received on Funds 

 $       

1,721.97  

 $       

2,196.47  

(TD 9709-07818-$1,700.00)(4550-84183-$21.97) 

  

Total 

 $       

1,721.97  

 $       

2,196.47  

   EXPENSES/PAYMENTS 

  

Bank Charges 

 $                      

-    

 $                      

-    

Total 

 $                      

-    

 $                      

-    

   

Accumulated Funds bought fwd. 

 $   

113,308.96  

 $   

111,109.75  

   

Total Liquid funds 

 $   

115,030.93  

 $   

113,306.22  

Represented by 

  

ANZ Cash Management #4550-84183 

 $     

15,030.93  

 $     

13,308.96  

ANZ Term Deposit #9709-07818 

 $   

100,000.00  

 $   

100,000.00  

   

Total Assets 

 $   

115,030.93  

 $   

113,308.96  

 


